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​ [ONE]

It started
with a twinge. They say that’s how it always starts. ‘They’ being
the doctors, and the rest of us being their unwitting patients.
Mine started with more than just a twinge, but they say pain is
subjective. Only it’s a pain that’s always there, a constant
demanding toddler who won't stop screaming in your ear. The online
support groups - Tumblr, Facebook, Twitter and such - they all say
it gets better eventually. I want to believe them, but to be
honest, I think that's just a lie they tell themselves. I didn't
think mine would ever get better, or would ever be something I
could ignore.

It started
small. I didn’t just wake up one day and scream the place down. I
got the diagnosis, I was told I had Fibromyalgia and M.E., and
would be in pain for the rest of my life. It sucked, but it was
good to know what to call it. The weird thing was, my pain got
worse, and for a while I wondered if I was going a little nuts.
What made it weirder was it wasn’t a constant thing, it was only
around Gray. When he wasn’t around, it would just be the usual pain
from the Fibro and M.E.. So I knew it wasn’t the wrong diagnosis,
it was something else, something I didn’t quite
understand.

I confided in
Gray, and being my best friend and all, he actually listened to me.
I’d see these film clips of his parents talking, discussing matters
I’d not heard Gray mention, his mum comforting his dad about the
loss of his father in my head as if I was there. It was difficult
to be around Gray, the pain was all-encompassing. It seemed to ebb
and flow with distance as well, the closer he was to me, the more
it hurt. As he moved through the loss of his grandfather though, it
diminished, it wasn’t an always thing and now, all these months
later, it barely registered.

I’d gone to
him for help. I wanted to have someone who both believed me and was
able to to help me work this mess out, work out where the pain was
coming from and how to stop it. He went over it like a science
project, trying to work out what triggered this new pain, and what
it could mean.

We broke down
the film clips together. They were all scenes to do with Gray. At
first, I thought it was just that I knew what was going on in his
life, and therefore I was empathetic to his struggles. But they
weren’t things that he’d known, and that terrified me, because how
the hell could I see them?

I’d worried
then that there was something more wrong with me. Everyday people
don’t end up having visions and pain that come from nowhere,
suffering seemingly based on whatever others were going through. I
panicked that I was imagining it, that I was losing my mind,
because I'd never heard of anyone else who had the ability to feel
pain that wasn’t even theirs.

The next time
it happened, Gray decided to approach it logically, as if it were a
study. He didn’t tell me anything about what he was going through,
and I was supposed to tell him what I was seeing, feeling, all that
jazz. I did think it was a little weird, but I was game to put a
name to this, like with the Fibro and M.E., and this was the best
way we knew how. It was then that Gray suggested that maybe I could
feel other people’s pain. Maybe I was what people referred to as an
empath.

I guess I
should really have started with my name and all of that. I’ve never
done something like this before, so you’ll have to excuse me being
a bit backward about it all. My name is Jessie Oliver. I’m fifteen,
about average height for my age, but because I’m mostly sitting, it
didn’t show. I’m also carrying a bit of extra weight, but that
didn’t bother me. My hair’s short, a boring brown, I have pale
white skin on account of not getting out much, and I wear blue
wire-rimmed glasses. My chair’s from the NHS and a nice lightning
blue, which also happened to be my favourite colour. Along with my
own pain and crushing fatigue, as well as the pain and crushing
fatigue of others, the M.E. and Fibro have given me the gift of
partial paralysis in my legs. So I usually spend the majority of my
life sitting.

Gray, also
known as Graham, is my best friend, and has been since we started
school at the age of four. We’d gone on to the same secondary
school and had planned to keep it that way. However, when I was
diagnosed and became a full-time wheelchair user, it was pretty
obvious, pretty quickly, that my old school with its many floors
and mostly broken lift, wasn’t suitable for my needs. So even
though my GCSE year had already started, my parents moved me to a
new school. It’s my first day tomorrow, and I’m quite nervous about
it. The school was able to offer me pretty much exactly the same
GCSE courses, but I’d be without Gray, and alone until I made
friends.

I’d like to
think I’m good at making friends, but you never really know until
you’re thrown in at the deep end. A lot of the people at my old
school were closer to Gray than me, but at least they treated me
okay. Of course, back then I hadn’t needed a wheelchair as much as
I do now. So, I had to make friends while navigating both the
school and the newness of my disability.

It was Sunday
evening, and I’d spent the majority of the day in bed with a
headache. It was bad enough that I had my own aches and pains, but
I had to suffer everyone else’s as well. The headache wasn’t even
mine. Mum’s a part time professional carer, and she gets wicked
migraines. She’d come home from a late shift that morning and gone
straight to bed. Her bedroom was above mine, and the pain radiated
down through the floor and crashed me right out. Dad had been going
between the both of us with tea and sympathy.

In case you
haven’t guessed, no, my parents don’t know about me being an
empath. I wasn’t really sure if I’d ever tell them. I mean where
would I start? I figured while it kinda sucked that I was in
constant pain, at least my body had given me a way to excuse that,
without my parents constantly thinking I was dying. Now that
would’ve been bad.

My tablet and
phone both pinged with the sound of a message on Telegram. I
reached over to my bedside table and picked up my phone, since it
was closest. My tablet was on the over-the-bed table, and that
would require moving.

Hey, how r u
today? I figured since u weren’t on, it must b bad. Let me know if
u wanna chat? G x.

I smiled at
Gray’s message. He probably knew how nervous I was about tomorrow,
it was like him to ping if I hadn’t been in touch.

Mum has
migraine. Join the dots from there. It’s easing now tho. What r u
up to? J x.

I did
homework and all that jazz. Mum wanted me to stay home so I didn’t
go out to play football w/ the guys like I usually do. You up to
talking or is text better? G x.

Talking would
be better. The light on the phone is hurting my eyes. J
x.

Ok will phone
in a min G x.

I didn’t
bother replying, knowing he’d take that as a reply on its own. I
closed my eyes to help with the thumping head and kept my phone
close by. When it rang, I opened my eyes a little to see the right
spot to swipe and then closed them again as I put it to my ear.
“Hey, so what’s up?” I said, keeping my voice low.

“Oh you know,
just the usual. Maths homework is kicking my arse, but I’ve never
claimed to be smart with numbers,” Gray said, laughing a little.
His voice was soft, something I knew he was doing because of
me.

“I don’t have
any homework yet,” I said.

“Yeah, lucky
bugger, rub it in why don’t you!” he said sarcastically. “So still
nervous then?”

“Well yeah.
What if they get all shitty about me being in a chair? What if I
don’t make any friends? I mean, I know it’s only two years and then
college, but Dad was talking about me being able to do sixth form
there and… I don’t wanna be some loser with no friends.”

“They won’t
be shitty and you won’t be a loser. I mean, you had friends at our
school.”

“Yeah, who
dumped me when I got sick,” I snapped. I was still a little hurt
and bitter about the way my ‘friends’ pissed off the moment it
became clear I wasn’t going to get better, and that this was my new
normal.

“Doesn’t mean
the people you meet at the new school are gonna be ableist
dickbags.”

“No, but then
there’s the… thing.”

“What
thing?”

I sighed. “The
whole reason I’m in bed even though it’s my mum who has the
migraine. That thing?”

“Oh right,
yeah I’d forgotten about that.”

“Wish I
could,” I muttered.

“I guess
you’ll just have to hope no one in your class has any pressing
angst, or that if they do, that they don’t like you.”

“Wow, that
must’ve sounded better in your head, Gray!”

“I’m trying
aren’t I?” he said, with a laugh. “You could be a little more
grateful.”

I sighed again
and then found myself laughing a little. “True. I’m sorry Gray. I
just, I feel all out of sorts. I have no idea what my classes are
gonna be like, if there are gonna be any hot girls or boys that
take my fancy. And I’m really, actually, scared about the whole
pain thing. Not the M.E. and Fibro, but the other pain
thing…”

“We really
should think of a name for that pain thing to stop us getting
confused,” he interjected.

“It needs an
annoying name, but something that can be put in an everyday
sentence without drawing attention to it. Last thing I need to do
is that.”

“Hmmm,” Gray
said. “I’ll have to have a think on that. Something like the
ever-present twitch?”

I laughed.
“Well, for a first go, it’s not bad. Got any others?”

He was quiet
for a moment. “Not really no, but I’ll keep trying to think of
some. So you were saying, you were scared about the ever-present
twitch?”

I had to fight
not to burst into laughter again. “Yeah,” I said, my voice lighter
than it’s been. “I’m worried I'll have a trigger at school, and
it’ll create drama, make me seem like I’m over dramatic about the
pain. I mean, I can’t control whose pain it focuses on. It seems to
be mostly people I care about, like with you and Mum. What if it
focuses on someone I find I don’t actually like? I mean, could it
evolve like that? Start giving me random people’s pain? I already
have enough!”

“Breathe
Jessie, breathe,” Gray said softly.

I let out a
shuddering breath, suddenly very aware of how close to tears I was.
“I didn’t ask for this, Gray, I didn’t ask for my own pain, and I
sure as hell didn’t ask for everyone else's stuff too!”

“It’s a lot
to take in,” he said. “Your whole life changed when you got sick,
and then the universe threw this into the mix. I don’t know whether
it’ll change again, but if it does, I’m gonna be there. I can be
the sidekick to your superhero.”

I laughed
hard, the tension and tears forgotten. “Oh yeah, you in tights,
that’s a great sight!” I teased.

“Shut up,” he
muttered. He sounded upset, but then he started to laugh. I
realised neither one of us were going to get much talking
done.

I loved these
kinds of chats with Gray, he had a way of making me forget all my
worries, and focus instead on all the things going right. It was
going to be weird to not go to school with him, but he was right,
he would always be by my side.

He was my best
friend, after all.


​ [TWO]

Dad dropped me
off at school. He’d arranged with work to come in a little later
than usual so I could get to school on time, since Mum was already
working her shift. After my first day, it would be lifts from Mum,
or a taxi that took me there and back. I wasn’t really that happy
about it, but I also knew it wasn’t like I could push myself to
school. It was a fifteen minute wheel, and mostly
uphill.

“Right, your
mum’s home from ten, so if you have any problems, get the school to
call her, okay?” he said as he pushed me into the reception
area.

“Right,” I
said, suddenly feeling more nervous than before. My pain levels
started to climb, but I wasn’t sure if that was the nerves, or the
ever-present twitch, as Gray had dubbed it.

“Have a good
day, sweetheart,” he said, leaning down to hug me. I resisted the
urge to groan as other students walked past and saw us. The last
thing I needed was for them to witness my humiliation, that wasn’t
going to help me win friends.

“I’ll see you
later,” I said, as I wheeled myself away carefully. I hadn’t been
in a wheelchair full-time for that long, so my arms were still not
used to having to push my own weight, plus the chair around.
However, it wasn’t like a helper was going to drop from the sky,
and if this was my life now, I needed to get used to it.

The reason my
parents had chosen this school was simple. It had a special unit
attached that worked with kids with disabilities. It was also all
on one level, so there was no need for stairs or lifts. I’d
received a map of the school along with my welcome pack, and that
was balanced in my lap as I tried to make my way to room 345, which
was my tutor room.

I was grateful
that Dad had thought to drop me off a little early, because it gave
me time to navigate the corridors and find my way around. I thought
about, once or twice, asking a passing student, but I didn’t want
to risk being sent to the wrong place out of malice.

After ten
minutes of pushing, resting and pushing some more, I finally found
the room tucked at the end of a long corridor. One of the double
doors opened before I could try to navigate it myself, and I came
face to face with my new tutor. Ms. Gibson was a tall, chubby
woman, with tanned white skin, and was wearing glasses like mine.
She looked me over as I sat in the doorway.

“You must be
the new girl, Jessie Oliver?” she asked, her voice thin and wispy.
“Come on in, I was just going to send someone to see if you’d
arrived.”

“Am I late?”
I asked, a little panicked. Had I taken that long to get here that
now I was late?

“Oh no, dear,
I just didn’t want you to have to struggle with the distance. A few
of the others arrive early, so you’re in good company.”

She stepped to
one side, holding both doors open for me, even though I could fit
through the one. I wheeled myself into the room, my pain edging up
as I took in the four other people sitting around the
tables.

“We set up a
desk for you here, so you don’t have to worry too much about
access,” Ms. Gibson said, taking hold of my handles and pushing me
to a desk set away from the others, at the back of the
classroom.

Now, I’ve not
been in a chair long, but I hate it when people push me without
permission, without even asking. Normally I would’ve said
something, but I had to see this woman almost every day for the
majority of the next two years at least, so I stayed quiet and
gritted my teeth. I wanted to ask why I was being put out of the
way of everyone else, but decided that could blow up in my face, so
I held my tongue about that too. I watched nervously, as the other
four students turned in their seats to glare at me. Gee, I could
feel the love already.

Ignoring the
other students arriving, I pulled out my phone and sent a quick
text to Gray.

Well, I
already hate it. Teacher pushes w/o asking. Other people hate me
and I have a desk set away from everyone else. How’s your day
going? J x.

Give it a
chance, Jessie! For all you know it may be helpful to be out of
everyone’s way. I gotta go, you know how Mr. Hannah is! G
x.

I smiled as I
read the reply. He had a point. I’d only just got there, and maybe
as the day went on there would be more, hopefully good,
interaction. I was just letting my nerves, and cynical side get the
better of me.

As the room
started to fill up with students, I sat back in my chair and
continued to not exist to these people. There was the occasional
glance my way, but other than that, no one came to say hi or asked
who I was. It didn’t help lift my mood and just made me feel more
isolated.

As Ms. Gibson
started to give the day’s announcements, I was beginning to think
that the move to this school was going to prove to be a massive
mistake.

“And as you
can see, our new pupil has arrived,” Ms. Gibson said brightly. “Her
name is Jessie, and I know you’ll all be happy to welcome her. She
may need some help to get from class to class as she’s in a
wheelchair, but she doesn’t seem to let that stop her.”

Oh great, more
inspiration porn, people calling me out because I’m super special
at ‘not letting my wheelchair stop me’. I could go into a whole
rant here, but the basics are, if you wouldn’t praise an abled
person, don’t praise me for doing the same. Could this day get any
worse? I tried not to groan as pretty much the whole class turned
to look at me as if I were an exhibit at the zoo.

“Do we have
any volunteers to help Jessie get to class?” Ms. Gibson carried
on.

Okay, so I
was wrong, it could get worse. I had to say something before my friend-value
plummeted so low, it couldn’t be revived.

“Actually,” I
said, in a croaky voice, clearing my throat and trying again.
“Actually, I’m okay with getting around. I don’t need someone to
push me or anything. I’m fine.”

Her face fell.
“But dear, won’t that hurt your arms? I mean, it’s a big
school.”

“I’ll be
fine,” I said more forcefully. “If I need help, I’ll
ask.”

“Well I
suppose, if you’re sure…”

“I’m sure!” I
said, snapping a little. “Thank you, but I’m very sure.”

I saw a couple
of people smile at that. I got the feeling Ms. Gibson was one of
those people who meant well, but to be honest, did more harm than
good.

The bell rang
and everyone started to gather their things to get to the first
class, and I kept the map on my lap and pushed myself towards the
door. Someone, I didn’t know their name, held it open as I wheeled
through.

“Thanks,” I
said, with a smile.

“No problem,”
he said. “My name’s Craig. What class do you have next?”

He walked
beside me as I wheeled to a spot where I could check my timetable
and the map, without holding up the throng of students moving to
their first class.

“Maths, in
room, 220,” I said, looking up at him. “Is that far?”

“Nah, it’s
not too bad, this is the longest corridor, but maybe you should
wait until it’s a little quieter?” he said, gesturing to the lack
of space.

“I don’t want
to be late, so I’m just gonna have to take out some ankles if they
don’t move,” I said, with a crooked smile.

“I like the
way you think, Jessie,” he said, laughing. “Shall we?”

I looked at
him a little confused, but then he moved into the crowd and started
to shout. “Move! Wheelchair coming through!”

I laughed as I
pushed myself into the crowd, I hit a few ankles and cried out
apologies, but after that people generally seem to heed Craig’s
call. It gave me a chance to sneak glances at Craig. He was taller
than me, heavy built with golden brown skin and big black afro. I
liked his smile, which lit up his green eyes.

Craig held the
door, and I opened my mouth to both thank him and tell him I’d be
okay, having finally reached the right classroom, but he slipped
into the room after me. Obviously, this was also his first period
lesson too.

“Now, Jessie,
do you think you can manage to sit with the big kids or do we need
to separate you?” he said, smirking.

I tried not to
laugh. “I think I’ll be okay, but if it gets too much I’ll
ask.”

“Well, so
long as you’re sure?” he said, mimicking the patronising tone Ms.
Gibson had used.

I couldn’t
keep a straight face at that. “I’m sure,” I choked out before I
burst into laughter.

I wheeled
myself behind a desk, and he sat down in the chair next to me. “So,
Mr. Drone is aptly named. But mostly he’s okay,” Craig said in a
hushed tone. “You new in town? I could show you all the
sights?”

“No,” I said,
shaking my head. I kept my voice low even though the teacher wasn’t
there yet. “I went to Downfields before.”

“So you
changed here because of the chair?” he asked. “I guess that means
it’s a recent thing.” His face flushed red. “And there go my cool
points. I didn’t mean to pry, it’s none of my business. But anyway,
you know the area, even though you’ve switched sides, since
Downfields is our mortal enemy!”

“Yeah,” I
said, laughing. “But I have to support them since Gray, my best
friend, is on the football team, and we grew up together. You’ll
never catch me rooting for Crosswood, with your icky cooties.” The
words stumbled out, awkward, but still comfortable to have a
friend, or what would hopefully be a friend.

“Oh, the
horror!” he said, throwing himself back in his chair.

I laughed.
“It’s my burden to bear. I’ll bring facemasks.”

“Speaking of,
thanks for not calling me out earlier about the whole asking about
your disabilities right off the bat. You’d think as a big black
dude, I’d be cooler about awkward questions.”

“It’s fine,”
I said. “Everyone makes mistakes, and at least you introduced
yourself first. I’ve had people in queues come up to me and just
blurt out ‘why are you in a wheelchair?’, and then you get into it,
and they wanna lay their hands on you and pray and it’s awkward as
hell!”

“I get that
with my hair,” he said, gesturing to his bushy, black hair.
“Everyone wants to touch it. Yet whenever I ask to do the same,
suddenly I’m unreasonable!” He rolled his eyes and chuckled.

I shrugged.
“People generally suck,” I said. “As for the chair, yeah it’s a new
thing. But I’m sorry,” I said in a serious voice. “You have to be a
level five friend to unlock my tragic backstory.”

He snorted and
laughed loudly. I couldn’t help but join in. I liked Craig. He was
nice and welcoming, and I didn’t seem to get any pain off him. The
ever-present twitch was quiet around him, and that was a
relief.

I’d picked up
a few low level twinges as I’d moved through the crowd of students
on the way here, but to be honest, I didn’t really know if that was
the twitch, or if it was the anxiety of a new school, new friends,
and new teachers to get to know. I’d never been one for tight,
enclosed spaces anyway, and being in the chair just made me more
vulnerable to that.

Craig was
still softly chuckling, when Mr. Drone walked in, which prompted
Craig to sit up straighter and clear the smile off his face. It
made it hard for me to not laugh at his attempts. It was early days
still, but maybe I’d made my first friend at Crosswood.

Maybe it
wasn’t going to be so bad here after all?


​ [THREE]

The day passed
slowly, but not in a bad way. It turned out that Craig was in the
majority of my classes. After Maths was English, and then we had
Science after break. My pain levels had been fine in Maths and
Science, but English had been a hard one to sit through. I’d missed
a fair few things so Craig kindly let me borrow his notes to make
my own.

I decided to
hang around with him over lunch, he didn’t seem to object, and it
meant I had someone who knew the school better than I did. He led
the way to the canteen, which was right at the other end of the
school from the English block, and my arms were hurting and tired
already.

“You know, I
could push you if you’d like?” he said, as we stopped to rest a
third time.

I gave him a
crooked smile. “Thanks, but you’re not always gonna be there, and I
need to build up my muscles. It’s my life now, and pushing is gonna
be part of it.”

“True,” he
said, nodding. “But you don’t gotta be a hero on your first
day.”

I sighed. My
arms were really sore, and the additional pain during second period
suggested it was someone in my class, and not my body being the
difficult thing it usually was. The ever-present twitch was
probably to blame for that pain, and I was already too exhausted to
think about what that meant.

“Okay, you’re
right, but just to the canteen. I want to eat some time before
lunch is over,” I said, putting my hands in my lap. Craig took the
handles and started to push me slowly. It wasn’t the usual
experience I had with first time wheelchair pushers. I got the
impression he’d done it before, because he moved at just the right
pace, turning me easily and never hitting the doors or walls. We
got to the canteen in five minutes, when it would've easily taken
me at least twenty to push myself.

“Thanks,” I
said, looking over my shoulder at him.

“Not a
problem,” he replied with a beaming smile. “So you risking the
food, or did you bring your own?”

“I’ll risk
it,” I said, with a smile of my own.

He nodded and
pushed me to join the short queue. We were both quiet as we moved
forward, neither one of us speaking until we’d parked at a table
and I had my food in front of me.

“I pack a
lunch,” he said, pulling off his backpack and digging around
inside. He brought out a square, plastic container, popped off the
lid and started to munch on his sandwiches.

“So, Craig,
what’s Crosswood like as a school?” I asked, trying to make
conversation. I wanted to ask about his experience with
wheelchairs, but since I’d not yet opened up to him, it seemed rude
to ask something so personal.

“It’s okay, I
guess,” he said between mouthfuls, shrugging. “How was
Downfields?”

“Eh, well it
wasn’t bad, until I got sick, and then it was horrible,” I said,
before grabbing a chip and stuffing it in my mouth, chewing and
swallowing before continuing. “After that, the lift was way too
slow, so I was always late. The teachers were patronising as hell,
and my friends, well they were mostly Gray’s friends, but they
kinda got bored? Like it was exciting to begin with, they could use
me to show how good people they were, or some such crap. It was
only when it became clear it wasn’t going away that they just,
one-by-one, floundered off.”

“They sound
like arseholes,” Craig muttered. “I mean, I assume you went to
Downfields from Year Seven?”

“Yeah,” I
said, nodding.

“So, they had
all that time to be your friend, but you get wheels, and suddenly
you’re a different person? That’s messed up.”

“True,” I
said. “But I think you’ll find most people are messed up. Like one
of my friends, she actually stayed the longest, but she said that
now I was sick, my life was suddenly all about that. She kept
telling me she supported me and all, but me being sick made me
self-centred. In the end, she just stopped calling.”

“Well,
of course things
are gonna be about you being sick… jeez, some people are just
weird. So, your parents move you a week after half term to a brand
new school. That’s not gonna be easy.”

“No, but I’m
hoping I’ll have caught up by the time Christmas comes along, or at
least gotten more into the swing of things.”

“Well, at
least you have me,” he said with a smirk. “I’m not exactly brimming
with friends, but I like to think I make a good friend.”

“I would
agree with that, you’ve been pretty awesome today,” I said,
grinning. It felt childish to be so happy about making a new friend
at fifteen, but I shoved those thoughts away. “So, since we’re
friends…” I stopped. Nope, not gonna ask.

“What?” he
asked, as he unwrapped a small flapjack. “You want to ask
something?”

“I do, but
I’m also aware that you’ve been really good about not asking. I
don’t wanna be that douche who is all asking questions, but never
answering them,” I said as I pushed my empty plate away.

“You can ask,
lemme just finish this up and we can head outside where we won't be
spilling our secrets to the whole canteen.” He started to pack away
his lunch box.

“Sure, I can
manage to push myself though,” I said.

He nodded as
he stood up and took my tray. If it had been anyone else, I
might’ve been hurt that they assumed I couldn’t do it myself, but
with Craig, things felt more easy and natural.

By the time
he’d returned, I’d wheeled myself away from the table and was
making my way to the door. The majority of people moved out of my
way, but I did have to clear my throat a couple of
times.

“See, I’d
just whack their ankles,” he said, as he fell into step beside
me.

“Yeah,
tempting, but it’ll bite me in the arse later,” I said, laughing a
little.

“True,” he
said with a nod. “So, you go first, what burning question do you
have for me?”

I thought
about starting small and building up, but Craig struck me as the
kind of guy who went all in. If we were going to be friends, and I
hoped very much that we would be, then I needed to be open and
upfront with him. If I pressed too far, I had to trust that he’d
tell me so.

“Where’d you
get your wheelchair skills from?” I asked, glancing up at
him.

He smirked.
“Going straight for the big ones, huh?”

“I figured
you’d appreciate that. I also figured you’d tell me to get stuffed
if it was too personal.”

He laughed,
the empty corridor making it sound louder than it was. “See, I can
see us getting along really well. To answer your question, I have a
little sister. She’s not that little anymore, she’s twelve. Diane
has cerebral palsy, been in a wheelchair all her life. We’re
close.”

“Does she
come to Crosswood?”

“Yeah,” he
says, nodding. “She’s in the unit and all that, she’s in year eight
now. It was one of the reasons my parents chose this school for
me.”

“Okay, maybe
you could point her out if we see her.” I smiled to hide the jolt
of pain as a group of younger kids walked past.

“You okay?”
Craig said, stopping. “You need a push?”

“I’m… I’m
fine. It’s your turn,” I said, as the pain started to
ease.

I could feel
Craig watching me, but I didn’t meet his eyes. I wasn’t about to
start this friendship by blurting out all there was to know about
the ever-present twitch.

“Okay, so do
you have any siblings?” he asked, as we walked and wheeled
slowly.

I stopped.
“Seriously?” I said, raising an eyebrow. “I don’t, no, only child,
but you don’t have to treat me like I’ll break. I don’t bite,” I
added, keeping my tone soft.

“Okay, but if
you do bite I’m gonna be pissed,” he said with a crooked smile.
“Why are you in the wheelchair?” He cringed as he spoke. “It sounds
so fucking rude when you just blurt it out. Like I’m asking you
something I have no business knowing.”

“Well,” I
said, “I asked you to ask, so that implies you have business
knowing it, doesn’t it?” I looked up at him.

He seemed to
weigh that up. “I guess I need to trust you to tell me to get
stuffed too.”

“Good
answer,” I said, laughing. “You mind giving me a push while I give
you my whole tragic backstory?”

“Yes!
Achievement unlocked!” he said, making a fist pump. “And
sure.”

He took the
handles of my chair and pushed me towards the library. I could see
the doors up ahead, so we didn’t have far to go.

“So, I’m in
the chair because I have partial leg paralysis from M.E., and the
pain levels from the Fibromyalgia make it hard for me to do much
walking.”

“Ouch. So is
it an all the time thing?”

“That’s two
questions, so you owe me one, but yeah it’s pretty much all the
time. I can just about walk a few steps to transfer, but as far as
school goes, I’m not gonna be getting out of it. The less people
see me walk, the fewer people call me a faker.”

“They can
try,” he growled. “But before I ask a third, what’s your second
question for me?”

“Why are you…
what did you call it? ‘Not exactly brimming with
friends’?”

“Oh I see
we’re getting right into it!” he said with a laugh. “Umm… I don’t
really do well with others. No reason really, other than I have a
low tolerance for bullshit. Add that to my size, and people assume
I’m a dumb fat dude. If I was good at sports that would be one
thing, but I suck at them.”

“So not a fan
of P.E. then?” I said. “Good to know. Gray’s always been a sporty
man...” I stopped just as we reached the library, planning to
continue when I had a moment.

I leaned
forward to pull the door open, the words on the tip of my tongue
when a bolt of pain hit me. I doubled over and tried to stifle the
cry. As I tried to catch my breath, a vision of a man trying to
argue that he had to be home flashed over my mind’s eye.

I hoped that
would be it, that I would be able to hide the pain, but every push
forward Craig took, the pain intensified. Someone in the library
was in pain, and it was just my luck that I felt every spike of
it.

The
ever-present twitch strikes again.


​ [FOUR]

“Jessie?”
Craig said, moving us away from the doorway so that we wouldn’t be
blocking it. The pain shot up my spine, feeling like it was pulling
me apart bone by bone. “Are you okay?” He bent down in front of me.
“Do I need to get the nurse or something?”

“I… I’m
fine,” I managed to squeak out, trying to hide just how bad the
pain was.

“No you’re
not,” he said. “Do you have meds on you?”

I shook my
head. “Nurse wouldn’t let me have them in my bag.”

“Then I’ll
take you to the nurse,” he said, standing up.

I wanted to
protest, wanted to say that once we left the library, the pain
would end, there’d be no need for me to go to the nurse, but I
couldn’t get the words out. He took my wheelchair by the handles
and pushed me out of the library.

Just like
that, the pain lifted. It was as if he’d flipped a switch, and
suddenly I could think, breathe, and move again without
issue.

“I’m fine,” I
said, my voice coming out easier, sounding a hell of a lot better
than it did.

Craig hurried
on with my chair. “You’re not fine, Jessie, and you don’t have to
pretend with me.”

“I really
am,” I said, turning my head so I could glance at him. “It just hit
me for a moment, but now it’s a lot better.”

He shot me a
sceptical look. “You’re not just saying that because you wanna be a
hero? There’s no need for heroism here.”

“No, I’m not.
It happens like that sometimes, just comes on, and then it eases
and I’m fine again.”

He stopped
pushing me, moving himself around the chair to look at me properly.
“You do look better,” he said.

“And I feel
better. I don’t wanna go to the nurse, I’m fine,
honestly.”

He looked me
over and seemed to realise that it had just been a quick jolt of
pain.

“Does that
happen often?” he asked.

I shrugged.
“Fibro is a chronic pain condition, I’m always in pain, it’s
whether or not it’s too much, that dictates whether other people
know about it.”

“Shall we go
back to the library then?” he said. “Or do you want to go hang out
somewhere else?”

I chewed my
lip as I thought it over. If we went back to the library, there was
the chance we’d end up right back here, with him dashing me off to
the nurse. I wasn’t about to tell him the truth, that wouldn’t make
for a lovely first day experience.

“Let’s go sit
outside, I need the fresh air, and we can talk some
more.”

“Sure thing,
can you tell me more about Gray?” he said, moving back around to
grab the handles of my chair, pushing me away from the library, and
towards the closest exit.

“So Gray,” I
said, thinking about where to start. “Gray’s been my best friend
since we were like four. We met at preschool, our parents are
friends and all of that. We went to primary together, and we’re
pretty close. When I got sick, he was the only person who stuck
around. I’ve never really been popular, and he’s been the one
support through it all. I mean, my parents are great and all, but
it’s nice to have someone my own age on my side,
y’know?”

“Sounds like
a great guy,” Craig said as we came to a stop near the tennis
courts. He found a secluded spot and sank onto a bench facing me.
“And I do get what you mean about having someone your own age.
Diane felt the same way. I mean, I get it, but it’s not the same
when the person you talk to is your big brother.”

I nodded. “So
my turn then?” I asked. I didn’t want to pry about his sister. Just
because we were both disabled didn’t mean we had the right to know
everything about each other.

“Yup, your
turn.”

“I actually
can’t think of anything,” I said after a moment. “Other than what
class do you have next?”

“Spanish,” he
said. “Are you taking Spanish or French?”

“French,” I
said, disappointed. “Bummer, I was hoping we’d have the same
classes.”

“Well, cheer
up, we have most of them together, and it’s not like I’ll never see
you,” he said, smiling.

“True, I
guess I just like knowing someone in my class.”

“Today’s the
first day, I’m sure you’ll make friends with someone in
French!”

I smiled at
him, and nodded. The bell rang before I could say anything more,
Craig standing and moving to position himself behind my chair. “You
want a push to tutor?” he asked.

“Sure, last
thing I need is to be late, though I’ll push myself through the
door to my Desk of Isolation. I wouldn’t want Ms. Gibson to think I
couldn’t hack it.” I rolled my eyes and he laughed.

I liked Craig,
I liked the ease with which we interacted, and that things weren’t
awkward. I could be myself and he seemed to like that. It felt good
and it felt nice to be accepted on my first day. I just had to hope
the ever-present twitch didn’t ruin it for me.

The rest of
the day was hell. Both French and Computer Science were Craig-less,
and both had someone in them who had major pain issues. I spent the
majority of the time trying not to lose myself in the pit of pain,
trying to act like a normal person as every new wave hit me, nearly
choking off the air I breathed.

I’d been sat
at the back in both classes, and it didn’t seem to matter where I
was, whoever this person was, their pain was far-reaching and
all-encompassing. I’d had snippets of a man arguing with someone,
it seemed to revolve round a job he was refusing to do, no matter
what the cost. I took that to mean the pain wasn’t physical but
emotional.

I wasn’t sure
what I was going to do about it. I didn’t really see it as my
problem - I mean the ever-present twitch made it my problem, but I wasn’t
about to go questioning everyone in those classes about an issue
with someone’s job. Was it their father? Their brother? Some random
dude they knew? I dunno, it just felt like an exercise in
futility.

Mum was
waiting for me when school finished. She looked tired, but she was
happy to see me.

“Did it go
okay?” she asked, as she pushed me to the car.

“Yeah, it was
fine,” I said. “I made a friend, Craig, he’s in most of my
classes.”

“Great!” she
said, brightly. She parked my chair by the open passenger door,
ready to help me transfer if needed. I managed to get into the
seat, but my left leg decided it preferred hanging out the side of
the car so Mum bent down to lift it in. I saw a couple of students
I vaguely recognised, watching as they passed us. Well, at least no
one would be accusing me of faking.

As we drove
home, I told Mum about all my classes and about Craig. She had
practical questions, like had I had problems getting around? Or,
had I needed to see the nurse? I gave her the run-down, omitting
the library trip which had almost sent me to the nurse. She seemed
pleased that things were good, and we didn’t really talk about much
else.

When we got
home, I pushed myself into my bedroom and dumped my bag by my desk.
At one point, I’d had a bedroom upstairs like any normal teenager,
but when I got sick, it made more sense to move it into what used
to be the study. It worked for me, and it meant my old room could
be converted into a spare room for any visitors.

I pulled out
my phone and checked Telegram for messages. I didn’t expect Gray to
have left me any, since he’d only just be finishing practice. When
I’d gone to Downfields, I would’ve stayed and walked home with him,
since we lived so close to each other. Of course in those days,
walking wasn’t an issue.

Since there
were no messages, I put my phone on my bedside table and
transferred from my chair to my bed. My back ached from sitting all
day and my legs, while paralysed, still hurt a lot. Once I was
settled on my bed, I popped one of my pain pills from the packet
and washed it down with some water.

I’d been lucky
that my first day hadn’t brought any homework, so I didn’t have
anything to worry about. Yet I couldn’t help but find my mind
wandering to the ever-present twitch. What should I do about that?
I mean, I’d already decided it wasn’t my place to interfere, but it
was going to have a massive effect on me because I’d be in abject
pain all the fricking time. My back, my limbs, every part of me
would be burning with a pain that I could do nothing about. I
already suffered with the Fibro and M.E., I didn’t need something
else on top of all that. I had enough pain already, I didn’t need
extra pain.

I sighed and
grabbed my phone. Hey, are you home yet? I
wanted to talk about something that happened at school. J
x

On my way
over. Wanted to catch up w/ you before you crashed. G x.

Smiling, I put
the phone back down. Gray was a great friend and I should’ve known
that he’d come over on my first day at a brand new school. I closed
my eyes for just a moment, planning to nap a little until he
arrived.

I woke with a
jolt when I heard the door shut, my eyes snapping open. A knock at
my bedroom door reminded me through the haze of fatigue that Gray
was coming over. How long had I been asleep?

“You awake,
Jessie?” Gray called softly through the door.

“Yeah,” I
said, my voice croaky. “Just in bed.”

Gray was tall
and lanky, athletic, and on the school football team. He had tanned
white skin from all that time out in the sun, with cropped black
hair. He was fourteen to my fifteen, given that I was a September
baby and he was in April. I trusted him more than anyone else, and
I knew he’d have my back always. He came into my room, shutting the
door behind him. “Did I wake you?”

“Kinda, but
it’s okay. What took you so long?”

“Mum wanted
me to take out the rubbish and all of that. If you need to sleep, I
can come back?”

“Nah, I’ll
sleep after you’re gone,” I said, waving away his concerns. “So I
made a friend, his name’s Craig. He’s pretty awesome.”

He sank into
my wheelchair. “I’m glad you found someone to hang around
with.”

“Oh yeah,
he’s good. He gets the whole wheelchair stuff, I even let him push
me a couple of times. And he didn’t run me into any
walls.”

“Hey! That
was one time!” Gray said laughing.

“Yeah, and
yet my feet still twitch when you push me.” I laughed. “Seriously
though, it was fine mostly.”

“Why only
mostly?” he asked, leaning forward.

“I don’t have
all my lessons with him, and my pain spiked a few times,” I added,
“The ever-present twitch strikes again.”

Gray raised
his eyebrows “Craig?”

“No,” I said,
shaking my head. “I don’t know who, and I’m not really sure what I
can do about it. It seemed to be mostly the lessons I don’t have
Craig in, so I know it’s not him, but when we went to the library
and I was hit with this wall of pain, he got worried.”

“As anyone
would. Have you told him?”

“No! Why
would I? How would I?”

“You could
just explain it. I’m sure it’s not hard to comprehend. I
managed.”

“Yeah and you
were the one who figured it out. As far as Craig knows, I have
Fibro, I have M.E., and nothing else! I don’t want him to think I’m
looking for attention and making up shit to be special!”

“But surely
he’s going to notice when your pain gets worse, and then instantly
better? He can’t think that’s normal?”

I shrugged
sheepishly. “I kinda already told him it was. He didn’t seem to
question it. Besides, it’s not the kind of thing you just dump on
someone you just met, Gray. I mean, yeah it sucks and all, but I’ll
find a way to get through it.”

He leaned back
as he thought about that. “You never know, it might be useful to
have someone at Crosswood who knows all this.”

“Yeah, it
might, but if that’s the case, then when I know Craig a little
better, we can cross that bridge when we come to it.”

He nodded. “I
just don’t like the idea of you being alone there, y’know? Gotta
look out for you. School ain’t the same without you hanging
around.”

“It felt
weird. Still feels weird, but towards the end at Downfields, it
felt awkward and wrong to be there. Like I was in everyone’s way
and everyone knew it. I mean, Crosswood is all on one level so it’s
pretty huge, but still.” I yawned, stretching.

“Well, I’ll
take that cue and leave you be. Text me after your nap,” he said,
smiling.

Gray was
always good at realising when I needed to rest. I said my goodbyes
to him, but to be honest, I was already falling asleep.

The joys of
living with a chronic illness.


​ [FIVE]

I woke up
early on Tuesday, having had a night of broken sleep, never
managing to sleep more than a couple of hours at a time. I
stretched as I glanced at my phone and saw that it was five am. I
put the phone back on the bedside table and tried to get
comfortable. With my legs up on the wedge that was supposed to help
with cramps, I winced as they burned with a pain I could only
describe as excruciating. Think about setting your little toe on
fire, and then multiply it by a few hundred, and you might get what
I’m going for. They may not work well enough for me to walk, but
they did love to play the pain game.

After ten
minutes of trying to settle back down to sleep, I gave up. It
happened like that at times. Some days, all I wanted was to sleep,
and yet when I finally got to bed, I couldn’t. It was better than
having been up all night, but I wasn’t looking forward to a full
day of school when I’d had so little rest. I know it might’ve
seemed excessive, but for me, a good night was at least twelve
hours, and I’d only had about seven, thanks to the dodgy battery my
body has because of the M.E. and Fibro.

My wheelchair
was positioned where I’d left it. Even if my parents came in to
check on me before they went to bed, they made sure to leave it
where I’d parked it, so I could transfer myself if I needed. I
leaned heavily on the bed lever, a metal bar on the edge of my bed
to help me sit myself up and reposition as needed, so I could
shuffle myself backwards, my legs deciding that today was going to
be a hard day, even with that tiny movement.

I needed the
bathroom, but I didn’t really want to have to call out for my mum.
She kept her phone off do not disturb, so if I needed her I could
just text, lessening the chance of Dad waking up as well. Once I
was sat up, I grabbed my favourite hoodie from the bed next to me.
My bed was a small double, that way I could have things in bed
without them encroaching on my sleeping space.

I pulled the
hoodie on, slipping my phone in the pocket. That way, if I fell
then I wouldn’t have to worry about how to alert Mum. As I moved
myself to sitting, I could already feel my pain levels creeping up
even more, and that would get worse on little sleep. Gee, isn’t
that just fantastic!

Once I managed
to get my legs off the bed, I rested for a moment. You have no idea
how exhausting it is to fight your own body just to freaking sit
up! I still hadn’t gotten to the difficult bit of transferring, and
turning in time so I didn’t miss my chair and fall on my
arse.

Twisting
myself so I was sitting on the edge of the bed facing my
wheelchair, I leaned forward to close the distance, resting for a
moment and then heaving myself from the bed, into my chair. My legs
ended up turned to the side, and I sighed as I carefully lifted
first my left, then my right onto their foot-plates, finally
popping off the brakes. If I was going to be awake at five in the
morning, then I was going to need some tea, something to eat,
something to watch on my computer, and to pee.

When I was
finished in the bathroom, I wheeled myself to the kitchen, putting
the kettle on and grabbing some bread for the toaster. My parents
had rearranged the counter-top space so that anything I might need
would be within reach from my chair. I had a travel mug I used at
home so I didn’t have to balance a full cup between my legs. We’d
talked about getting a table or something that fitted over my chair
so I could put things on it and still get around, but as of yet,
that hadn’t happened.

I made the
toast first, the crumbs making my throat hurt a little, but that
was par for the course, and then started on the tea. The travel mug
had a special seal on the lid so if I dropped it, it wouldn’t all
spill over me or the floor.

Tea made, I
rested it against the armrest, my thigh keeping it in place. I’d
found out that way, I was less likely to drop it. I pushed myself
back to my bedroom carefully, leaving the door open so that if
either one of my parents did hear me, they’d know I was okay and
awake.

Putting the
mug on my desk, I leaned down to switch the computer on. I spent
the next ninety minutes scrolling through Tumblr and reaching out
to other spoonie friends. That’s a word you might’ve heard and
might not have. A spoonie is basically someone with any kind of
chronic illness, they use spoons to represent energy, which is
always in limited supply. It’s a big thing online and something I
embraced and identified with. Not everyone does, but for me, it
worked.

“Morning,
sweetheart,” Mum said, coming into my room still in her dressing
gown. “Bad night?” She kissed the top of my head.

“Usual
stuff,” I said. “I’ve been up since five, made tea, had toast,
haven’t taken my pills yet though.”

“I’ll get you
some more tea then, and do we need to change your patch today?” she
asked.

“No,” I said,
shaking my head. She was referring to a pain medication that I wore
as a patch. It delivered a small dose through the skin, and needed
to be changed every three days. Even with brain fog, I still
managed to keep a better track of the days than Mum did, but it was
still somewhat new, so it wasn’t her fault.

“I’ll be back
with your tea and pills, and then help you get dressed,” she said,
yawning before she headed out.

I could hear
my dad getting ready for work upstairs. So with him awake, I needed
to get my school stuff together. I closed down Tumblr, grabbed my
phone, and sent a quick text to Gray.

Morning
sunshine! Been up since 5, hoping today the ever-present twitch
will leave me alone. Not in the mood for that BS on top of
everything else J x.

I put my phone
back in my hoodie pocket and wheeled myself away from my desk to
where I kept my school books, or where I would keep them when I had
a full set. Since I’d only been at Crosswood one day, I didn’t yet
have a full collection, but that time would come.

My phone
pinged with a response. Hoping TEPT leaves
you be. Have a good one! G x.

I couldn’t
help but smile and giggle a little. It turned out that Gray’s first
name for my gift seemed to fit it perfectly. Maybe today would be
better. Maybe I wouldn’t be doubled over with pain by my first
lesson. A girl could dream, right?

Wrong, it
seemed, a girl could not
dream. By the time Mum had helped me into my
uniform, and I’d taken my pills, my pain levels were already higher
than usual. My tolerance level was taking a beating and I was not
looking forward to a day of pain and other people who didn’t get
what I was going through. While I knew that Craig would be at
school and he, on some level at least, seemed to understand, there
was still the issue of the ever-present twitch. Someone at school
was triggering it, and on a day like today, that could be the
difference between me making it to all my classes, and collapsing
in a heap in the nurse’s office.

Mum took me to
school. She had a shift starting at ten, so I’d be going home in a
taxi, a prospect I wasn't looking forward to. I was already
beginning to have a headache, though I think that was more due to
Mum’s own pain, than my body messing up. I was starting to wish I’d
stayed in bed, but I couldn’t do that if I wanted to actually stay
in school, and I did.

Once I got to
school, the headache started to abate, which was a welcome relief.
I made my way to my tutor room, knowing I was early, but wanting to
get there before Ms. Gibson sent out a search party. If she got too
intense, I’d have to have my parents talk to her. I knew she meant
well, but it didn’t half grate on my nerves.

I was in luck
that when I arrived, Craig was just heading into the
room.

“Hey,” I
said, as brightly as I could manage.

He turned.
“Hey, how’s you today?”

He walked with
me as I wheeled to the Table of Isolation. “Pretty much in the
middle, not horrible but not good either,” I said, shaking my head.
“You?”

“Same. You
know, you could always move your desk?” he said, tilting his head
to where the single table had been taken from the back
row.

“Yeah, I
could, but what happens when Ms. Gibson decides I need to be
isolated again?” I said, rolling my eyes. “Plus I’m not in the mood
to be moving anything just yet.”

“Aww, I
wanted to sit with you.” He hovered close by. “You may not have
noticed, but I’m not exactly winning friends and influencing people
around here.”

“You can
always sit next to me, you just won’t have a table,” I said with a
smile.

“I like the
way you think, Jessie,” he said with a wry grin. He went to his
usual spot in the back row and pulled a chair out, dragging it back
to sit next to me. “Kinda like a silent protest.”

“Let’s hope
it doesn’t end with us both being patronised and made an example
of,” I said, laughing.

He dumped his
bag at his feet. “So, why bad?”

I shrugged.
“I’ve been up since five. I couldn’t get back to sleep, and I’m
already beyond tired.”

“Why not take
the day off?” he asked.

I sighed.
“Craig, if I took off every day I felt more than a little crap, I’d
never be here. It’s not too bad, and if worse comes to worst, I can
go and nap in the nurse’s office. I’d just rather be here, than
moping around at home. I probably wouldn’t get any more sleeping
done. My body is just a brat sometimes.”

He looked at
me carefully. “I guess you just gotta pick your battles,
right?”

“Right,” I
said with a nod.

As we talked,
I kept glancing at the people walking in and taking their seats. I
didn’t really know why, I hadn’t connected with any of them
yesterday. Today was a new day, and maybe somewhere in that sea of
strange faces, I’d find another friend to silently protest with me
at the back of the room. No one looked my way though, they all
seemed too focused on getting to their own seats before the bell
rang. I’ll be honest, I felt a little hurt by it. I’d been hoping
things would be different here, but I guess I had other barriers to
contemplate. I’d hoped for a fresh start, and making
friends.

I glanced back
at Craig, who was busy on his phone. Still, one friend was better
than none, right? I mean, I’d done okay with just Gray, and now my
friend circle had doubled, that had to be a good thing. I shook my
head, realising how pathetic it was that I was giving myself this
pep talk. It was only my second day, no need to sentence myself to
complete isolation from my peers. I needed to pull up my big girl
panties, and realise that I wasn’t going to have friends just fall
into my lap. I needed to connect with people, and I wasn’t going to
do that sat at the back of the room with Craig.

“You were
right, we should move the table to the others,” I said, pushing it
away from me. “Can you give me a hand?”

“Sure thing!”
he said, standing up, and pushing the table back to where it joined
the others.

I wheeled
myself to the desk as Craig grabbed his chair and sat next to me. I
glanced down at the other people sat along that row and got a few
smiles. Progress.

Now just to
hope Ms. Gibson didn’t move me back. That would be the opposite of
progress.
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Ms. Gibson
didn’t say anything when she arrived, and I took that to be a good
sign. If she was going to say something, she’d probably do it
before the bell rang so as not to make me late to my first lesson.
While we’d been sat in tutor, I’d gotten to the point where I had
to bite my lip to keep from crying out. Trying to concentrate in my
current state was next to impossible, my breath coming in short
gasps, hoping that no one else picked up on it.

I had History
first, and I was glad to find that Craig was headed that way too.
He offered to push, and while I would’ve normally managed on my
own, my pain levels were inching up higher and higher. I did wonder
for a moment if the increased pain was down to the ever-present
twitch, but it didn’t get better once we left the tutor room. It
didn’t get worse either, but then again, we were moving down a
crowded corridor, and whoever it was could be walking along near
us. It was hard to see faces and concentrate when your body was
rebelling against you in the worst way. The pain was so
debilitating that it couldn’t just be my pain, it had to be coming
from someone else. At least, I hoped so.

Mrs. Dalton,
the History teacher, was welcoming and I didn’t get another Table
of Isolation. I managed to sit next to Craig, who it seemed had
either sat alone before I came to the school, or he’d moved so he
could sit with me.

We were doing
the History of Medicine, so I spent the next hour learning all
about the early days of Hippocrates and the four humours of the
body. My body had no sense of humour right now. I moved my neck a
few times and heard a sickening crack which made me wince and hiss
in pain, and certainly not in any sort of humour.

“Are you
okay?” Craig asked once the class was over. “You look like shit, to
be honest.”

“Just what a
girl wants to hear,” I said, dryly. “Is the nurse’s office far from
here?”

“No, just
down the hall, you need to go?”

“Yeah, she
has some heat wraps, and I need one for my neck, otherwise I won’t
make it through English.”

“Okay then,
I’ll take you there,” he said, trying to turn me around in the mass
of students.

“I can
manage,” I said, my hands stiffly moving to my wheels, although if
I was being completely honest, I preferred being pushed through the
crowd than trying to struggle by myself. It was a hard enough
battle to not call it quits and go home.

“I don’t
mind,” he said.

I acquiesced
with a nod, and let him take over. He knocked a couple of ankles,
but people moved out of the way, and before long we were past the
worst of it and heading into the large room that served as the
nurse’s office. “I’ll wait for you out here,” he said, leaving me
by the door.

I thought
about asking him why, but then decided we were both gonna be late
to English as it was, time to just get on with it. I knocked on the
door, hearing someone call, so I wheeled in with a little
hesitation.

“Ah, how can
I help you?” the nurse said.

To my
surprise, she was in a wheelchair herself. She turned herself
around to face me, sitting up straight in her chair, her smile wide
and her eyes bright. She was taller than me, with sandy brown skin
and short, black hair. She looked to be in her thirties, if my
guess was right.

“My name’s
Jessie Oliver, I’m new,” I said, a little quietly.

“Ah yes,
you’re the girl with Fibro and M.E., right?” she asked, grabbing a
file off the desk and flicking through it. “You having a bad
day?”

“Yeah, I just
need a neck wrap and then I can go off to my lesson,” I said. “It’s
not bad enough that I need to go home.”

“I know that
feeling all too well,” she said, smiling. She wheeled herself to a
filing cabinet, turning the key, and pulled out a purple neck wrap.
“Lemme just warm this up for you. How are you finding
it?”

“Good
mostly,” I said. “I made a friend, and he’s in most of my classes.”
I smiled at her as she flung the wrap in the small
microwave.

“Well, I’m
always here should you need pain meds or anything,” she said,
turning herself back around. “Oh, I didn’t introduce myself did I?”
She flushed. “Brain fog is a killer.”

I raised my
eyebrows at that. “You’re a spoonie?” I felt my cheeks heat up.
Hadn’t Craig and I just been over about how you don’t just ask a
stranger why they’re in a wheelchair? “Sorry, that’s none of my
business.”

“It’s fine,”
she said, brushing away my concerns. “And yes, I am. I have an
undiagnosed chronic pain condition. They thought it might be Fibro,
but it doesn’t meet the criteria for that.”

“Which is
weird, because the criteria is literally, if you don’t have
anything else you have this,” I said, rolling my eyes.

She laughed.
“True, but anyway, my name is Jenn, you can always ask to come down
here. I’ve got the bed if you need to rest, and of course, I have
your breakthrough pain meds.”

The microwave
pinged. “There you go,” she said, getting the wrap out and handing
it over to me. “I’ll let you position it. Bring it back when it
needs reheating. Do you need a note for your teacher?”

I put the wrap
around my neck and almost let out a sigh of relief as it began to
ease the spiking pain. “Yes, please. My friend, Craig, he’s
outside. I’m not up to pushing much today.”

“Okay then,
I’ll write one for him too,” she said.

I watched as
she wrote out two blue slips and then handed them to me. “Nice to
meet you, Jessie. I’m sure I’ll see you again.”

I nodded and
turned my chair with the notes in my lap. I found it easier to move
now my neck wasn’t killing me. Craig was just outside the
door.

“I’m ready,”
I said, as he took over pushing. “I got you a note too so you don’t
get in trouble.”

“It’s fine,
Mr. Goff isn’t a bad teacher, he’d get where we were. You feeling
better?”

“Yeah,” I
said. “It’s amazing what a difference a bit of heat will
do.”

“Good
good.”

Since the
hallways were empty as everyone else had gotten to their classes
already, we made quick time. Craig was a decent pusher, and we
moved from one side of the school to the other in a matter of
minutes. He knocked on the classroom door and waited until a
booming voice called us in.

“Sorry we’re
late,” he said. “Jessie had to see the nurse, and I didn’t want to
leave her on her own.”

Mr. Goff held
out his hands for the blue slips, which I handed him with a shaking
arm. The moment we went into the room, my pain racked up a little.
Not much, but considering how much pain I was already in, it didn’t
help matters.

“Are you okay
now, Ms. Oliver?” he asked, looking at me with a small
smile.

“I’m… I’m
fine,” I stammered.

He looked at
me and then at Craig. “Mr. Drake, if you could take your seat, so I
can continue the lesson?” he said with a raised eyebrow.

Craig mumbled
a sorry, and pushed me over to the corner where we’d both sat the
day before. He helped me with my backpack, before I took out my
stuff slowly, rubbing my wrist as it started to radiate pain. I
must’ve looked as bad as I felt because Craig nudged me and slipped
me a note.

You ok? You
look really pale.

I forced
myself to give him a small smile, nodding my head ever so slightly,
trying to focus on the lesson. I slowly took notes as Mr. Goff read
out from the set text, my hands cramping as I tried to hold the
pencil. It made me more and more frustrated with myself, my crappy
body, and the hand I’d been dealt.

My head
thumped with pain, the fear in my stomach not exactly helping. I
hoped this wasn’t all my own pain, but what if it was? I didn’t
want to live a life like this where I was in abject agony the whole
time I was alive. I mean, who would? The issue wasn’t just that I
didn’t know what had triggered this onslaught of pain, but I also
didn’t know what to do about it. If it was just me, I’d have to
adapt. I wasn’t sure how though, and, if not, what would it
change?

Even hoping
that this wasn’t all just me, even if I knew whose pain this was, it didn’t mean
they’d even want me to know the why! I wasn’t about to question
everyone who was in those classes, and ask them personal stuff that
I had no business knowing! That was not the way to make friends, nor was
it the way to give myself a reputation as anything other than a
weirdo.

I didn’t
realise how hard I was biting my lip until a spot of blood dripped
onto my book. That was the last thing I needed! Craig put a tissue
on the desk beside me, and I realised he’d probably seen what I’d
been doing. I put the tissue to my lip and dabbed at the blood, and
told myself all I had to do was get through this lesson. Once I’d
done that, then I could go and hide somewhere with Craig and not
have to worry about the ever-present twitch until next
period.

Of course,
there was the possibility that whoever was setting it off was in
that class too. What I needed to do if I was going to cope with
today, and the following ones, was to narrow down who it
was.

Thinking back
on the lessons I’d had yesterday, I’d been in pain during tutor,
but I’d assumed it was down to nerves, and had just been my own,
but thinking back now, maybe it wasn’t. I had Maths and that was
fine, so it wasn’t Craig. It was really only when I went to the
library that it got terrible, but since that was during break, it
could be anyone from the whole school in there. I had French and
Computer Science, which were terrible pain-wise, as well as the
tutor period where it had
been bad this time. Craig wasn’t in either of
those classes, and the pain had been worse in the afternoon, but
had eased up once I got home, so it was possibly someone else who
was also in my tutor group.
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